
On February 13, 2003 the Court of Appeals addressed the issue of 
the COLA. This decision is a bonanza for the attorneys and a disaster 
for fathers. 

 
The Court of Appeals ruled in the Matter of Thompkins County 

Support Collection Unit, on behalf of Linda S. Chamberlin v. Boyd M. 
Chamberlin, 99 N.Y.S.2d 328, 756 N.Y.S.2d 115 (2003): 

 
In response to the Federal legislation, New York has elected to 

provide a cost of living adjustment with an accompanying right to 
review by a court -- the second option offered by the Federal 
statute. Family Court Act section 413-a states that SCU may review an 
order of support to determine whether a COLA should be applied at the 
request of a party to a child support order receiving support 
enforcement services or a party to an order issued on behalf of a 
child receiving public assistance, provided that the review occurs at 
least two years after the order is issued or last modified or 
adjusted (see Family Ct Act § 413-a[1], [5][a][1]). SCU will adjust a 
support order to include a COLA “if the sum of the annual average 
changes of the consumer price index for all urban consumers (CPI-U) * 
* * is ten percent or greater” (Family Ct Act § 413-a[2][a]). SCU 
issues an adjusted support order reflecting the COLA, calculated 
pursuant to the statutory formula, which remains the new order if no 
party objects (see Family Ct Act § 413-a[2][b], [3][e]). Either party 
or SCU may challenge the proposed COLA by submitting a written 
objection (see Family Ct Act § 413-a[3][a]). Filing of the objection 
precludes the COLA from taking effect and prompts a hearing, which 
results either in a new order of support or an order of no adjustment 
(see Family Ct Act § 413-a[3][b]). Under the statute, the court may 
issue an adjusted order without a showing of proof of a change in 
circumstances (see Family Ct Act § 413-a[3][c]). However, nothing in 
the statute “shall be deemed in any way to limit, restrict, expand or 
impair the rights of any party to file for a modification of a child 
support order as is otherwise provided by law” (Family Ct Act § 413-
a[4]). The parties disagree as to the scope of the court's authority 
under section 413-a(3)(b)(1) to "issue a new order of support in 
accordance with the child support standards" upon the filing of an 
objection. SCU argues that the statute authorizes the court to make 
an adjustment based on the guidelines, whereas Boyd Chamberlin argues 
that application of the standards would constitute a de facto 
modification of the order without a change in circumstances. To 
interpret a statute, we first look to its plain language, as that 
represents the most compelling evidence of the Legislature's intent. 
However, “the legislative history of an enactment may also be 
relevant and 'is not to be ignored, even if words be clear'” (see 
Riley v County of Broome, , 95 N.Y.2d 455, 463 [2000], citing 
McKinney's Cons Laws of NY, Book 1, Statutes § 124, at 252). The 
primary goal of the Court in interpreting a statute is to determine 
and implement the Legislature's intent. Under the plain language of 
the statute, when a hearing is held pursuant to a COLA objection, the 
court is to review the order to determine whether an adjustment is 
warranted based on the guidelines, not merely whether the COLA should 
be applied. The statute directs the court to issue either “a new 
order of support in accordance with the child support standards” 
(Family Ct Act § 413-a[3][b][1]) or, “where application of the child 
support standards * * * results in a determination that no adjustment 
is appropriate,” to enter an order of no adjustment (see Family Ct 
Act § 413-a[3][b][2]). An order “in accordance with the child support 
standards” should be exactly that -- an order that comports with the 
guidelines as set forth in section 413. The legislative history of 
the State statute similarly supports this interpretation. The statute 
was intended to “strengthen and enhance the tools available for * * * 
the establishment, enforcement, and collection of child support 
orders and [to] bring the state into compliance with the child 
support provisions of the * * * [PRWORA]” -- a clear incorporation of 
that statute and its goal of ensuring adequate child support (Senate 
Mem in Support, L 1997, ch 398, 1997 NY Legis Ann, at 264). The 
Legislature envisioned that the use of a COLA mechanism would 
facilitate review and adjustment of support orders by applying a COLA 



(see id.). However, the Statement in Support also provides that 
“[e]very child is entitled to have both parents contribute to 
financial and medical support in accordance with uniform guidelines. 
Order amounts should be updated and the enforcement of child support 
orders should ensure regular compliance”(Senate Mem in Support, L 
1997, ch 398, 1997 NY Legis Ann, at 265). Boyd Chamberlin places 
great emphasis on the portion of the statute that states this section 
does not “limit, restrict, expand or impair” the parties' rights to 
modification of the order (see Family Ct Act § 413-a[4]), and argues 
that allowing de novo review of the underlying support order 
effectively expands the right to modification. However, the right to 
review and adjustment is separate and distinct from the right to seek 
modification of the support order. The COLA and its review 
procedures, which are not contingent on a change in circumstances, 
are triggered only when there is at least a ten percent change in the 
CPI-U (see Family Ct Act §§ 413-a[2][a], [3][c]). By contrast, 
parties may seek a modification at any time based upon an unforeseen 
change in circumstances (see Matter of Boden v Boden, , 42 N.Y.2d 
210, 213 [1977]) or the child's right to receive adequate support 
(see Brescia v Fitts, , 56 N.Y.2d 132, 139-140 [1982]; see also 
Domestic Relations Law § 236[9][b]). Family Court Act § 413(3)(a) 
also authorizes a one-time review of pre-1989 support orders “as 
calculated pursuant to the provisions of [the CSSA]” (Family Ct Act § 
413[3][a]). We recognize that parties to support agreements that 
consciously deviate from the CSSA guidelines are concerned that the 
statutory review and adjustment procedures not eviscerate the purpose 
of those agreements, including the desire for certainty over time. 
While the review and adjustment procedures apply equally to orders 
based on an agreement and those based solely on the child support 
standards, parties to an agreement that deviated from the guidelines 
may demonstrate why, in light of the agreement, it would be unjust or 
inappropriate to apply the guideline amounts. Section 413(1)(h) of 
the Family Court Act allows parties to enter into a support agreement 
that does not adhere to the CSSA (see also Gravlin v Ruppert, , 98 
N.Y.2d 1 [2002]). The statute also now indicates that the agreement 
must reflect that the parties were advised of the CSSA and that the 
amount of support calculated using its provisions is presumptively 
correct (see Family Ct Act § 413[1][h]).[3] In addition, if the 
amount of support in the agreement differs from the amount that would 
be awarded under the CSSA, the agreement must state that amount and 
the reasons for the deviation (see id.). The review and adjustment 
procedures specifically contemplate that a court reviewing an 
objection may consider the provisions of an existing agreement or 
stipulation in determining whether the amount calculated under the 
standards would be unjust or inappropriate (Family Ct Act § 
413[1][l]). Parties are encouraged to advance such arguments to the 
court during the objection process. Here, we conclude that in 
reviewing SCU's objection to the proposed COLA under the statutory 
procedure, Family Court did not err in entering an order in 
accordance with the CSSA guidelines rather than merely determining 
whether or not the COLA amount should be applied. 

 
Based upon this ruling, if you have an agreement that deviates 

from the Child Support Standards Act, be prepared to have to pay the 
full amount or more within 3 to 4 years after signing the agreement. 
My best estimate is that in more than 98% of the cases the court will 
go strictly by the statute if the father’s income is the same or 
more. If less, they will leave it where it is and will not reduce it 
where the father would be entitled to an decrease. Furthermore, will 
the Support Collection Unit now check the father’s income before 
sending out the notices in order that the father’s child support 
won’t be reduced? 

 
This will be a bonanza for attorneys because in most of the 

cases one party or the other is going to demand a hearing on the cost 
of living in order to get the full amount of child support or 
decrease in child support. More again will be spent on attorneys than 
on the child support. You can now expect to be in court on support 
every 3 or 4 years whether you have an agreement or not.  
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